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Play the Cash and Prize Bingo, enjoy the May Fayre, pop along to the 
PC meetings, join in at the Crafternoons, enjoy lots of coffee mornings, 

there’s lots to do in May...

The 
BridgeBridge
The 
Bridge

monthly magazine for the villages 
of Corsley and Chapmanslade



Contact Nick or Roy on 07590 986261 or 01373 832026
royderham@acertreesurgeons.co.uk
www.acertreesurgeons.co.uk
The Old Post Offi ce, 85 High Street, Chapmanslade, BA13 4AN

Acer Tree Surgeons Ltd are Wiltshire based, and 
approved by the Arboricultural Association. 
Our team are all NPTC qualifi ed and fi rst aid trained 
and proof of insurance is sent out with every quote

Tree removal – dismantling and felling

Crown reductions, re-shaping and pruning

Hedge cutting

Stump grinding 

Qualifi ed surveys and management of trees

Free no-obligation quotations and health check
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The Bridge
monthly magazine for the villages of  Corsley and Chapmanslade

Parish Council briefing 
Chapmanslade

Six Open Doors 
news from the pews

Corsley WI 
news from the ladies

Deadline
Deadline for articles 

or adverts for the next 
issue of  The Bridge is 

4pm 19th May
Please note that no 

items will be accepted 
after this date

Articles
Please submit articles either by email to  
paradisefound86@icloud.com 
or by hand (legible handwriting please!) 
and take them to the drop-off locations at 
Barters Plant Centre, Chapmanslade, or 
Acres Supply Garden Centre, Corsley by 
the deadline – and with the fee!

News, reports, updates, thank you’s, etc, 
from individuals or local organisations are 
free – the more the merrier – keep ‘em 
coming!

File types
Save your files as .doc – please don’t send 
.docx files – I can’t always open them 
successfully. 

Advertising:
Small ads are £1 for each item whether 
‘For Sale’ or ‘Wanted’. 
Events/local organisation ads 
(churches, clubs, playgroups, etc) are £2.50 
per month for a boxed advert. 

Full page ads cost £8, are subject 
to space availability and cannot be 
guaranteed, 

If  you are advertising, don’t forget to 
take the fee – cash or cheque in a sealed 
envelope please, to either of  the drop-
off points (Barters Plant Centre or Acres 
Supply).

Please note: no cash, no advert!

Trade advertising
Please see information on the last page.

Bob’s Bafflers 
a cunning quiz

Lite Bites 
a yummy year

Corsley Tennis Club 
from over the net
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Wonderful Walks 
strolling Salisbury

Whitbourne Chapel 
chapel colloquy

Countryside matters 
views from over the hedge

30
35
38

In this issue...
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May
Thursday 2nd 
Cash and Prize Bingo – doors/refreshments 7 pm,  
eyes down at 7.30 pm, Chapmanslade Village Hall

Tuesday 7th 
Coffee Morning – 10 am to 12 noon, Corsley Reading Room

Wednesday 8th 
Crafternoon – 3 to 5 pm, Three Horseshoes, Chapmanslade

Thursday 9th 
Chapmanslade Parish Council meeting – 7.30 pm in the Village Hall
Corsley WI meeting - a talk on Riding for the Disabled – guests welcome (£3)

Saturday 11th 
JDMSS Eye-Opener Meeting – 10 am to 12.30 pm, St Francis’ Church, Beatrice Road, 
Salisbury, SP1 3PN

Sunday 12th 
Corsley Tennis Club - Mixed Doubles tournament – 2 pm, Memorial Playing Field

Monday 13th 
Corsley Parish Council meeting – 7 pm, in the Lower Room at Corsley Reading Room

Tuesday 14th 
Whitbourne Chapel Coffee Morning – 10 am to 12 noon, Temple, BA12 7QN

Thursday 16th 
Community Church Coffee Morning – 10 am to 12 noon, Three Horseshoes, Chapmanslade
Cash and Prize Bingo – doors/refreshments 7 pm, eyes down at 7.30 pm, Chapmanslade 
Village Hall

Saturday 18th  
May Fayre - in the Garden of  St Margaret’s House (The Old Rectory), Corsley, BA12 7QD – 
10.30 am – 12.30 pm

Sunday 19th 
Corsley Tennis Club - Women’s Doubles tournament – 2 pm, Memorial Playing Field

Wednesday 22nd 
Crafternoon – 3 to 5 pm, Three Horseshoes, Chapmanslade
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June
Sunday 2nd 
Corsley Tennis Club - Men’s Doubles tournament – 2 pm, Memorial Playing Field

Tuesday 4th 
Coffee Morning – 10 am to 12 noon, Corsley Reading Room

Thursday 6th 
Road closure – from Lane End junction on A362 to no 84 Lane End – 9:30 am to 3:30 pm (for 
1 day)
Cash and Prize Bingo – doors/refreshments 7 pm, eyes down at 7.30 pm, Chapmanslade 
Village Hall

Tuesday 11th 
Whitbourne Chapel Coffee Morning – 10 am to 12 noon, Temple, BA12 7QN

Saturday 15th 
Dorothy House Night Walk – Bath

Thursday 20th 
Cash and Prize Bingo – doors/refreshments 7 pm, eyes down at 7.30 pm, Chapmanslade 
Village Hall

Sunday 23rd 
Corsley Tennis Club - American Switch 
tournament – 2 pm, Memorial Playing 
Field

July
Tuesday 2nd 
Coffee Morning – 10 am to 12 noon, 
Corsley Reading Room

Thursday 4th 
Cash and Prize Bingo – doors/
refreshments 7 pm, eyes down at 7.30 pm, 
Chapmanslade Village Hall

Saturday 6th 
Corsley History Day – Corsley Reading 
Room (times TBC)

Diary Dates

Wiltshire Mobile Library
Chapmanslade School 

Arrives 1.45 pm, departs 2.30 pm

Wednesday 1st May 

Wednesday 15th May 

Wednesday 29th May 

Wednesday 12th June 

Wednesday 26th June 

Wednesday 10th July 

Wednesday 24th July 

Wednesday 7th August 

Wednesday 21st August 

Wednesday 4th September 
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Whitbourne Chapel Coffee Morning

Free cakes, coffee
and chat

Every 2nd Tuesday of each month
from 10 am to 12 noon

Temple, Corsley, BA12 7QN

If you need transport,  
call Adrian on 07977 935755

www.whitbournechapel.org

Corsley and Chapmanslade Churches

Rogation Sunday Service
10 am, 5th May, High House Farm Corsley

Directions to High House Farm
At Lane End turn by the White Hart Pub following the signs for Longleat Caravan Park. Follow 
the road for about ½ mile and High House Farm is on the right-hand side on a left-hand bend.  

The ladies are waiting to see you!
For further details about this service see the centre pages of this edition of The Bridge

Have you ever 
thought you might 

enjoy arranging 
flowers?

St Margaret’s Church, Corsley, is looking 
for anyone who may like to joining the 
enthusiastic team of  flower arrangers who 
help to provide flowers throughout the year in 
the church.

You do not have to be an expert and you do 
not have to have a large garden; we use what 
we have in our own gardens or someone else’s 
(with their permission, of  course!) and we 
collect what is in season from the hedgerows.

If  you think you would like to have a go, 
please contact Diana Britten dianabritten69@
gmail.com or 01373 832515



Contact Sean
07828 671566

For your garden maintenance  
and home improvements

S B Services

DAVE THE PAVE

07710 691052

QUOTES ARE FREE | ALL WORK IS GUARANTEED

APPROVED CONTRACTOR FOR

WESTBURY BASED

• Brick & Block Pave Drives • Resin Drives
•Yards • Patios • Paths • Kerbing • Fencing
• Decorating • Extensions and New Builds

• Walls Built • Kitchens Supplied and Fitted
• Plastering • Rendering • Diggers & Drivers

• Doors Supplied & Fitted 
• Waste away • Soil & Hardcore 

• All types of groundworks undertaken

WE CAN’T BE 
BEATEN ON PRICE



James, Rob and Adam, former employees of Roger Patch Ltd are pleased to introduce...

CMP Complete Ltd 
General Builders
19 Swaledale Road, Warminster, BA12 8FH

James 07801 868288 
Rob 07766 905131
email cmpcompleteltd@gmail.com

HETAS registered to fit woodburners

DAVID EDMUNDS & CO
ACCOUNTANTS & TAX CONSULTANTS

Specialists in the self-employed, small and  
medium business and self  assessment.  

Preparation of  accounts, VAT, PAYE,  
income tax and corporation tax returns.

Personal, friendly service 
Evening appointments by arrangement

Home 01373 832430

Bridal gowns and accessories

2 Silver Street 
Warminster, BA12 8PS

Please contact us to  
arrange an appointment 

t. 01985 217216
e. info@BridebyDesign.biz 
www.bridebydesign.biz

Bride 
 by Design



Chapmanslade Village Hall
Can be hired for all your functions:

parties, weddings, meetings, classes, etc
For hiring information, phone 

Ken Davies 01373 832034 or email
kennethdavies1949@gmail.com

Yoga classes
Corsley Reading Room

Tuesdays 6-7.30 pm
(other classes also available)

Jackie Jasper
01373 832301

yogawithjackiej@gmail.com

 Misted glass
 Broken or faulty window hinges

 Faulty locks

Are you having a problem with your UPVC windows or doors?

 Jammed windows or doors
 UPVC door adjustments
 Window and door handles Faulty locks  Window and door handles

Call us – we are here to help 
All work guaranteed

01373 430010   07795 143228   www.upvcrepairswiltshire.co.uk



8  |  The Bridge May 2024 Please mention The Bridge when responding to adverts

Bob’s bafflers
1	 Which alcoholic drink is known as ‘Mother’s Ruin’? 

2	 What animal lives in a drey?  

3	 The Gobi Desert is found in which continent?

4	 From which plant do we get linseed oil?

5	 Which metal shares its name with a famous London theatre?  

6	 Which animal is used as the symbol for the Republican Party in the USA? 

7	 Which famous crime writer has also written under the name Mary Westmacott?

8	 Where in England would you find Aubrey Holes, Bluestone Horseshoe and Avenue Ditches?

9	 In which district of  London is “‘Call the Midwife’ set?  

10	 Of  which US State is Dover the capital city?

11	 Which Street in Mayfair, London, is known for its traditional bespoke men’s tailoring?

12	 Which bird was most seen this year in the RSPB birdwatch for the 21st year running?

Answers on page 40

Corsley & Chapmanslade Churches

May Fayre
In the Garden of St Margaret’s House (The Old Rectory), Corsley, BA12 7QD

10.30 am – 12.30 pm, Saturday 18th May 

	 Plant sale	 r	 Messy tent
	 Cake stall	 r	 Splat the rat
	 Refreshments	 r	 Wellie throwing
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We run our Soup Lunches in the Reading 
Rooms from September through until April 
and then have a summer break. This season 
we have donated almost £700 to the various 
charities we have supported which have 
included the Warminster Food Bank, the 
Red Cross Relief  Fund, Macmillan Cancer 
Support, Wiltshire Air Ambulance, Age UK 
and WHY. We had one more Soup Lunch 
before we finished, but I had to write this 
piece before the April lunch when we raised 
money for Dorothy House – we hoped to see 
lots of  villagers on 24th April. Were you there 
I wonder?

In December, 60 guests and helpers enjoyed 
our annual Christmas lunch at which we 
raised £330 for two charities; Children’s 
Hospice South West and Julia’s House. This 

Lite Bites  
‘End of Season’ report

amount was made possible by the generosity 
of  Jack from the Cross Keys who contributed 
to the most expensive item – the turkey!

After our April lunch we shall have a rest 
from soup (hopefully the weather will be good 
and no one will miss us!). We shall be back in 
September and are always looking for people 
to join our team or to come along and enjoy 
our soup. Also, if  you have a particular charity 
that you would like us to support please let 
myself  or one of  the team know and we will 
try to add it to our programme.

Finally, a very big thank to all our regular 
‘Soup Lunchers’ – we have enjoyed your 
company and serving you throughout the year. 
Please come again in September and bring a 
friend or two!

Maureen Willcox for the Lite Bites Team

Temporary Road Closure 
(Corsley)

Notice is hereby given that Wiltshire Council has made an Order to close temporarily to all 
traffic C275 (part), Corsley; from its junction with A362 (Lane End) to the property known as 84 
Lane End, Corsley, to enable Openreach to carry out a pole test and associated works.

Alternative route: via C275 (unaffected length), C274, A362 and vice versa. The closure and 
diversion route will be clearly indicated by traffic signs.

This Order will come into operation on 6th June and the closure will be required between the 
hours of  9:30 am and 3:30 pm for 1 day. It is anticipated that the works will take the stated 
duration to complete depending upon weather conditions. Access will be maintained for residents 
and businesses where possible, although delays are likely due to the nature of  the works. The 
Order will have a maximum duration of  18 months.

For further information please contact Sunbelt Rentals Ltd 03700 500 792 on behalf  of  
Openreach. REF:24W518

Sustainable Transport Group, County Hall, Bythesea Road, Trowbridge BA14 8JN



Happy Hounds
dog walking with melanie lucas

Woodland Retreat
Our woodland retreat is set in an acre 

of woodland. An exclusive safe, secure, 
natural and tranquil space for dogs and 

their owners to use – supporting both 
physical needs and wellbeing 

happyhounds.life  •  07867 798035
Chapmanslade

Chris Seviour
Building Services

Roofing, Loft conversions,
Extensions, Plastering,
Natural stonework

cmseviour@gmail.com

07894 708949

BUSY BEES PRE-SCHOOL
SPACES AVAILABLE FOR

SEPTEMBER
•	Term-time only 8am to 5pm,  

Monday to Friday
•	2-4 year-olds
•	 Government	funded	hours	for	 

2, 3 and 4 year-olds
Busy	Bees	Pre-School 

High	Street,	Chapmanslade,	BA13	4AN
Kelly Martin 07749 257608

busybeespre-school@hotmail.co.uk
OFSTED	Reg:145873																							Charity	No:298660

For your
Heating Oil Supplies

contact

KINCH FUELS
at their

local depot in
Devizes, Wiltshire

Telephone 01380 727102

The company you and
your home will warm to

Shake off those pounds and  
dance yourself fit. 

Chapmanslade Village Hall 
Monday 7.30pm - 8.30pm

Longbridge Deverill Village Hall 
Thursday 7pm - 8pm

For all levels of fitness and  
NO experience needed.

For more information please contact  
Amy 07830 119032

 



Installation and repair of:
Digital Freeview TV aerials

Sky and Freesat satellite dishes
CCTV systems

Wireless networking
Mob: 07825 812955
Tel: 01985 220247

info@ktvsystems.co.uk
www.ktvsystems.co.uk

Cornwall 
6 bedroom holiday house 

Sleeps 12
Private access to beach

Dogs allowed

www.classic.co.uk/holiday-cottage/
desc-2181.html 

Please follow the link for 
details and availability

Contact Sandy Parrish 832522 for 
‘private’ booking

 Steve Dayman-Johns
Driving Instructor
Condensed Courses and
Gi�  Vouchers available

email stevekdj@gmail.com
Tel 01373 865422 - Mob 07730 445648

Kevin O’Mahony
Quality Painter and Decorator
    Internal and external painting
    Artexing
    Wallpapering
    Coving
    Hand painted kitchen units 

07724 349447 or 01985 301197
email kevo7743@googlemail.com
www.thewarminsterpainter.co.uk

Hair and Beauty Salon 
Therapy rooms & Hair Stations  

Available for rent at great prices 

Email: enquiries@the-spruce.co.uk 

Or Call Linda on: 07971 950735 

More information at: Instagram: @thesprucetrudoxhill - Facebook: The Spruce Healthcare & Beauty 
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Corsley  
Tennis Club News
The season is underway! Junior coaching 
launched on 14th April with Martin 
delivering great coaching and lots of  fun. 
Adult coaching sessions are on Tuesday 
evenings for all levels of  play. Details on the 
website. 

https://clubspark.lta.org.uk/
CorsleyTennisClub

We’ve also had our first league match, 
against Freshford. Corsley didn’t win, but 
I’m told we didn’t make it easy for them! 
Well done to the team. It’s great to be 
engaging with other clubs. 

It takes work to organise our 
representation at such events and more 
generally to process membership renewals, 
keep the courts in good shape and to ensure 
playing at Corsley is a friendly and safe 
experience. Can you give us a few hours off 
court to keep the club running smoothly and 
support the hardy volunteers who do that at 
the moment?

You might have a skill we are short of, 
or be happy to learn about one of  our 
committee roles so we can have seamless 
transfers when people move on. 

To help members  
communicate and find people  
to play with, we need someone to run the 
WhatsApp group, another to post news on 
Facebook, someone to write this monthly 
page for The Bridge, someone to research 
and apply for grants. We would also like to 
share the role of  website administrator. 

Those things would only take a few hours 
each month. Officer roles such as treasurer, 
membership secretary and secretary take a 
bit more time especially at the busy times of  
year but they are interesting and rewarding. 
You would be part of  a team made up of  
the rest of  the committee, so never without 
someone to call on for support or advice. 

If  you think you could help or would like 
to know more please contact me and I can 
share more detailed job descriptions and link 
you to the person currently doing that work 
so they can tell you more.

See you on Court 
Liz Garrett 

Club Secretary 
lizi.garrett@btinternet.com 

Have Your Say
Our Member of  Parliament, Dr Andrew Murrison, has an online survey to seek the opinions of  
the public on some key local priorities. Take the survey and have your voice heard! This link will 
take you to the survey for Rural Wiltshire and Villages:

www.andrewmurrison.co.uk/wiltshire-survey
The survey covers HGVs, public transport and local bus services, the local economy, local 
housebuilding, changes to local towns, local healthcare and crime. There are surveys for those 
living in Warminster, Trowbridge, Westbury and a Crime Survey too.
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Tickets now  on sale

The Elizabethan Evening
Manor Farm, BA12 7QE

7 pm, Saturday 27th July 
(gates open 6 pm)

Seating is provided 
Licenced bar

Tickets from Illyria.co.uk, or
claire@manorfarmcorsley.com

Running time approx 2 hours 20 minutes
(including 20 minute interval)



Warminster based company offering locksmith and carpentry. 
Police cleared, reliable and honest service.  
Any other quote beaten.
• BS3621 lock upgrades for house insurance approval
• Garage doors, locks and running gear
• Lock repairs – specialising in Chubb mortice locks
• Upvc double-glazed door and window locks fitted – even 

old ones!
• Door or window locks opened destructively or non-

destructively (indemnity required for these services)
• Digital code locks supplied and fitted
• All types of carpentry work – mostly 2nd fix and 

maintenance
Check out my website
www.keyvolution.co.uk
or call Ben on 07748 214799 or 01985 219799

Allsop Carpets & Flooring
Domestic  u  Commercial  u  Industrial

Christchurch Street West, Frome BA11 1EB
Tel: 01373 463866  Mobile: 07887 953014

www.allsopcarpets.co.uk



Hypnotherapy
If you need help with:

Anxiety
Depression

Phobias (such as flying or spiders)
Panic attacks

Relaxation
Weight management

Smoking cessation
Natural childbirth

Confidence
Public speaking

Exam nerves
and much, much more...

Call ANJI HOLLAND on 
07944 647 978 / 01373 832 898 

to enquire or just for a chat

www.hollandhypnotherapy.com

With practices in Chapmanslade and Bath

I am a member of the National Council for Hypnotherapists  
and am bound by their code of practice and ethics

Opening Hours

 Mon to Sat 9 - 5 (March to October)
 Mon to Sat  9 - 4.30 (November to February)
 Sun  10 - 4  (March to June + December)

Just off A36 in Chapmanslade, Wilts, BA13 4AL
01373 832694          www.barters.co.uk

Barters Plant Centre 
open 7 days a week

Monday – Saturday 9am – 4.30pm 
Sunday 10am – 4pm

01373 832694 or email: retail@barters.co.uk 
www.barters.co.uk

‘Passionate about Plants’
Shrubs  u  Perennials  u  Trees  u  Roses  u  Conifers

Climbers  u  Fruit Trees  u  Hedging  u  Soft Fruit  u  Seeds
Bulbs  u  Basket Plants  u  Bedding  u  Vegetable Plants

National Garden Gift Vouchers
www.barters.co.uk
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Chapmanslade Parish Council

Parish Council Briefing
Councillor Phil Holihead, rounds up the PC’s recent activity

Chapmanslade Parish Council hosted 
the Annual Meeting on 11th April which 
was the opportunity for villagers to raise 
matters for the Parish Council to consider. 
Disappointingly, no members of  the public 
attended and a golden opportunity was missed 
to formally raise issues such as those that 
crop up on the village Facebook page. That 
said, the Parish Council encourages members 
of  the community to raise concerns in the 
regular monthly meetings, or directly with the 
Chair or any other Councillors at any time. 
The Annual Report is on the Parish Council 
website: 
www.chapmansladepc.org.uk/wp-
content/uploads/sites/110/2024/04/2024-
Parish-Councillor-Annual-reports.pdf

At the Parish Council meeting, members 
of  the public spoke on the war memorial 
work undertaken by the History Group and 
‘for’ and ‘against’ the planning applications 
put before the PC. Councillors agreed a final 
version of  the Chapmanslade Community 
Emergency Plan – and the setting up of  an 
Emergency Contact Hub that will coordinate 
a response in the event of  a major emergency. 
This document is available on the parish 
website. The proposal for updating the 
village war memorial to add two names of  
villagers who died in the service of  their 
country during WWII is also progressing. This 
requires approval from the Diocesan Advisory 
Committee, as the memorial is on Church 
land. Hopefully this will be granted in the next 
few weeks, after which a costing plan will be 

put before the PCfor approval.
Three planning applications were 

considered:
•	 PL/2023/05349 – Erection of  9 

dwellings Barters Farm Nursery. The 
Parish Council felt that the new planning 
and business case put forward by the 
developers showed insufficient tangible 
benefits for the wider Chapmanslade 
community and, given that the proposal 
is for unrequired large houses outside the 
development boundary, upheld its earlier 
objection to the proposal.

•	 	PL/2023/05142 – Sienna’s Valley Farm 
Appeal. The Parish Council continues to 
have grave concerns about the need and 
scope of  the proposed dwelling within the 
special landscape area and agreed to uphold 
its earlier objection by making a submission 
to the Appeals Inspector.

•	 	Pl/2023/08763 – Access track - land 
south of  92 High Street. (The PC having 
previously recorded no objections to the 
proposal). This is to upgrade an existing 
track to give access off Huntenhull Lane to 
the applicant’s stables at the rear of  92 High 
Street now had a number of  concerns with 
updated plans. Significantly, the track has a 
different access point onto the lane and has 
expanded from 3m width to 5m width, with 
the resultant additional earthworks and spoil 
all having potentially greater impact on 
the landscape. The PC also had concerns 
regarding the potential for water run-off 
from the wider and longer track and the 

community news
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need for additional drainage which is not 
addressed in the updated paperwork. All 
concerns and requests for clarification have 
been passed to the Planning Department.

Dates of  next meeting 
The next meeting will be in the Village Hall at 
7.30pm on 9th May.

Licensing Act 2003
Corsley Memorial Playing Field Trustees 
are applying for the grant of a Premises 
Licence for Corsley War Memorial 
Playing Field Pavilion, Corsley Heath, 
Warminster BA12 7PW

The License, if granted, is to enable the 
following activities to take place:

On Sales of alcohol for consumption 
on the premises/Sale of alcohol for 
consumption on the Memorial Playing 
Field during and after events.

Any person wishing to make 
representations in relation to this 
application may do so by writing to 
Wiltshire Council, Licensing Section, 
County Hall, Trowbridge, Wiltshire, BA14 
8JN.

Representation may be made up to 28 
days from the date of the notice.

A copy of the application for this grant 
of the above licence is kept by Wiltshire 
Council, Licensing Section, County Hall, 
Trowbridge, Wiltshire, BA14 8JN.

The application can be viewed by prior 
appointment.

It is an offence to knowingly or 
recklessly make a false statement in 
connection with this application. The 
maximum fine for which a person 
is liable on summary conviction for 
making a false statement is a level 5 fine 
on the standard scale.

Dated: 29th April 2024

Corsley  
History Day

Planned for Saturday
6th July in the Reading Room

This event is a follow-on from the interest 
shown in the photographs of  old Corsley, 
which were posted on the village Facebook 
page by Charlotte Kingman.

As well as an exhibition of  the 
Forward family photographs and a talk 
by Mike Forward about the lost castle 
of  Horningsham the Reading Room 
Committee would like to make this into 
a social event and we invite members 
of  the village to contribute their own 
photos, maps, artefacts and written or oral 
memories of  Corsley in the past.

If  you are interested in supporting and/
or contributing to the Corsley History Day 
please email 
events@corsleyreadingroom.org.uk
In due course, further information will 

be available on the website 
www.corsleyreadingroom.org.uk 

Charity Fundraising 
Opportunity

If you know a charity who would benefit 
from using the H&C marquee for an event 
after the Corsley Fayre has finished (from 
approx 6pm onwards) please do get in 
contact with any of us with your proposal:

John Willcox 
corsleyshowsec.jdw@gmail.com

Alan Hutton
adhutton@icloud.com

Viv Thomas
paradisefound86@icloud.com



Domestic Appliance Sales and Repair Service

Domesticare
21 Keyford, Frome

www.domesticarefrome.co.uk
01373 467351

Facebook “f ” Logo CMYK / .eps Facebook “f ” Logo CMYK / .eps

Ski Apartment – French Alps
Ski in/ski out – sleeps 6

Well equipped – immaculate condition
For more information or to book online visit:
w. www.ski-les-cimes.co.uk 
f.  facebook.com/ski.les.cimes
e. lesleygolledge@gmail.com
t. 01373 832533

WESTERN SKIP HIRE
Telephone 01373 813132
Victory Road, West Wiltshire Trading Estate
Westbury, Wiltshire, BA13 4JL

E G Martin Ltd
Heating Oil distributors
Telephone 01373 822784
Victory Road, West Wiltshire Trading Estate
Westbury, Wiltshire, BA13 4JL

  

&TEA sympathy
Considerate catering at a difficult time
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Dear Friends,

We are currently betwixt Easter and Pentecost. You may have heard of 
each of those festivals perhaps being more familiar with Easter! However, 
in between Easter and Pentecost there is the Ascension. This special day 
records the moment when we talk about Jesus being raised to heaven. He 
has spent 40 days being risen and reassuring his disciples, helping them 
to understand that their connection to him is changing. Before Easter, 
Jesus was with them in a geographical, physical and timely way, but after 
the resurrection he is with them in new ways such as in the stories where 
he suddenly appears! It reminds me of the game we used to pay with our 
little ones ‘peekaboo!’

The Ascension is the moment when Jesus is raised up to be with 
His Father. From this moment, Jesus is no longer steadfastly visible as 
himself. Jesus goes, or if you like disappears so that the disciples can 
get on with the things that Jesus has taught them. He is giving them 
responsibility and authority to go out and be the good news to their 
communities. This is our commission too. As baptised believers we are 
to be good news to our communities. But community doesn’t begin and 
end when the village stops, the community might be the church, or the 
school, your social groups or your workplace. The ascension reminds us 
that Jesus has gone to be with His Father, but we are empowered to be 
the hands and feet, the heart and voice of Jesus to the people we meet 
and the places we belong to. And, as we encounter one another may 
we also encounter Christ in our midst through the loving actions, kind 
words and thoughtfulness of each other.

Grace and peace
Reverend Caroline

	 Six Open Doors
CORSLEY AND CHAPMANSLADE CHURCHES PARISH NEWSLETTER www.cleyhillchurches.org
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What is Rogation?	
Rogation is a time to meet and give thanks, to ask God’s blessing on the beautiful 
countryside that surrounds us and to give thanks for our food and those who 
produce it. It is easy to feel disconnected from where our food comes from, 
which makes this a good time to pray for our farmers and growers who are at the 
mercy of the weather. It also highlights the need to protect this good earth where 
all are called by God to be the stewards of His glorious creation. In times gone by 
Rogation was celebrated by members of the community walking the boundaries 
of the parish, but on Sunday 5th May the Rogation Service will take place at High 
House Farm, Corsley, at 10 am, by kind invitation of the Helliar family, where all 
are welcome.

May Church Diary

5th May: Rogation Sunday
8 am Holy Communion Kingston

10 am Rogation Service, High House Farm, Corsley 
This is a service to give thanks for the countryside around us 

4 pm Rogation Service, Manor Farm, Kingston Deverill

v

12th May: Sunday after Ascension 
10 am Praise and Worship, Chapmanslade, to celebrate the Ascension of Jesus

10 am Eucharist, Kingston

v

19th May: 4th Pentecost 
 11 am Matins, Corsley

 10 am Eucharist, Brixton

v

26th May: Trinity Sunday
10 am Eucharist, Chapmanslade

10 am Eucharist, Longbridge 

v

2nd June: 1st Sunday after Trinity
8 am Holy Communion, Kingston

10 am Eucharist, Corsley
10 am Morning Worship, Longbridge Deverill
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Church and Community
Coffee Mornings

Third Thursday of each month
10am to 12pm

The Three Horseshoes
Chapmanslade

Church and Community
Coffee Mornings

Third Thursday of each month
10am to 12pm

The Three Horseshoes
Chapmanslade

Church and Community Events in May
  

Crafternoons 

Wednesday 8th & Wednesday 22nd May
3 pm – 5 pm, Three Horseshoes, Chapmanslade

Community Church Coffee Morning

Thursday 16th May 
10 am – 12 pm, Three Horseshoes Chapmanslade

May Fair

Saturday 18th May  
10.30am – 12.30 pm , St Margaret’s House (The Old Rectory), Corsley 

If  you can help in any way please contact Sue Fear
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Copy for Six Open Doors should be sent to Di Britten at dianabritten69@gmail.com  
Please contact Di if you would like to receive weekly news of Church events and activities

Parish Contacts for Corsley and Chapmanslade

Rural Dean	 Rev Caroline Husband 
	 rdcarolineh@gmail.com

First contact for anything related to Corsley and Chapmanslade please contact Sue Fear at 
suefearpcc@gmail.com

Lay Pastoral Assistants	 Barbara Hughes	 01373 832273 
	 Claire Tanner	 01985 218099

Pastoral Visitor	 Barbara Hughes	 01373 832273

Churchwardens	  
St Margaret’s	 Shane MacKean	 01373 832506 
		  07763 915620

St Philip & St James’	 Ian Buick	 01373 832318

Deputy Churchwardens 
St Margaret’s	 Currently vacant 
St Philip & St James’	 Janet Aylesbury	 07808 565878

PCC Secretary	 Sue Fear	 01373 832074

PCC Treasurer	 Ian and Janet Buick	 01373 832318

Benefice Administrator	 Vacancy

Tower Captain	 Michael Attenborough	 01373 832777

Electoral Roll	 Di Britten	 01373 832515

After Alpha Home Group	 Trudi Hopkinson	 01373 832393

Time To Think Home Group	 Renee Cole	 01373 839008

Lite Bites Lunches	 Maureen Willcox	 01373 832171

50/50 Club Subs	  Michael Attenborough	 01373 832777

Benefice Webmaster	 Mike Palmer	 mjp.mikepalmer@gmail.com



Paul Ledbury
Quality Painting and Decorating

30 years experience

INTERIOR AND EXTERIOR 
GENERAL MAINTENANCE

5 Hampshire Gardens 
Westbury, Wiltshire 

BA13 3EX

Telephone 01373 858163 
Mobile 07976 242045

New members welcome –  
all ages, all abilities

Three hard courts available all year

Weekly junior coaching available 
Low subscriptions

www.clubspark.lta.org.uk/ 
CorsleyTennisClub

Corsley  
Tennis Club

Professional cleaning services specialising in 
Office and Domestic Cleaning

Holiday Lets  .  End of Tenancy
Sam 07581 896600

psmagicalmaidscleaningservice@gmail.com

Magical Maids

Forget-me-not
• GARDENING SERVICE •
Weeding, pruning, planting, 

fence painting, etc
01373 464416                07890 850465

;
;



Advertise here 
for £24 per year

GARDENER
Mowing . Maintenance

Experienced 
terrybaxter4@sky.com

07908 826559

DPB Plastering
Dara Bermingham

Contact us to arrange a visit for free quote
07707304518 

dpbplastering@outlook.com
Facebook: DPB Plastering
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April’s meeting started as usual with a short 
business meeting and was followed by a talk 
entitled ‘How clean is our River?’ by Mike 
Bull of  Friends of  the River Frome. The 
Friends are a voluntary community group 
working to help improve the state of  the River 
Frome by organising and taking part in litter 
picks, sampling and testing water from the 
river, encouraging younger people to invest in 
the care of  the river, working with schools and 
organising and supporting events to raise the 
profile of  their work, such as The Great Big 
Green Week. 

 The voluntary group has considerable 
professional expertise within the committee, 
including in the fields of  hydrology, landscape 
design and planning, engineering, ecology, 
consensus building and communication. 
Friends of  the River Frome started as a litter 
picking group and removing Himalayan 
balsam which is an invasive species. The 
monthly tidy up has removed large piles of  
rubbish including bikes and shopping trolleys 
and on one occasion a full dinner service set!

 The group have a 10-year strategy relating 
specifically to the five-mile stretch of  the 
River Frome and surroundings between 
Blatchbridge and Spring Gardens. Thirty 
one projects are designed to help the river 
thrive and be what the community would 
like, including improving and keeping the 
ecological quality of  the river, protecting 
walking routes, rewilding and eliminating 
invasive species such as North American 

Signal Crayfish and mink which have had 
a detrimental impact on river vegetation 
and species. Water vole and native crayfish 
have now become locally extinct. The recent 
appearance of  beavers is welcomed as they 
have helped flood management along the river 
by building dams, creating ponds, reducing 
flooding and encouraging other habitats.

 Schools are encouraged to participate in 
a three-week project to look after a group of  
European eels which are then freed into the 
Frome to go on their journey to the Sargasso 
Sea. The children often name their eel and 
amongst the more common names, Elon 
Musk is the favourite!

 The group help to advise planners on 
upcoming developments, and have lodged 
an objection to the Selwood Project which 
currently has planning in the flood zone 
area. The flooding at Wallbridge has been 
exacerbated recently as the retention ponds 
at the Edmund Park site are not working 
properly, if  at all! Landowners are being asked 
if  they would ‘give up’ some of  their land to 
act as ‘buffers’ and hold water particularly 
in those areas that cannot be farmed very 
well. The Environment 
Land Management 
scheme offers incentives 
to farmers to boost 
sustainable practices 
including creating 
hedgerows to prevent 
fast run-off.

Maggie Wobey rounds up the April meeting 
and announces some forthcoming events  

news from the ladies

Corsley WI

April news
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 We were shown photos of  the effects of  
flooding and developer activity, decimating 
well-known footpaths, water meadows and 
greatly disturbing wildlife. The photos of  the 
pathway by The Retreat indicated the level of  
developer work. 

 The group are working with Wessex Water 
monitoring changes in water quality, creating 
a baseline of  data testing for phosphates, 
nitrates and metal, farm and animal waste, 
plant features and fish counts and looking 
for the eight varieties of  pollution sensitive 
invertebrates. Although microplastics have 
been found in natural spring water, and 
therefore most likely in treated water, there is 
currently no test.

 The Europe-wide plan to assess water 
quality only covers the management of  rivers 
for nature and another for bathing areas but, 
even then, only coastal areas are included 
and tested only in the summer months for sea 
water and sewage. Victorian buildings tend 
to have shared foul and storm water drains 
reducing water quality and although more 

recent buildings have separate pipework, the 
amount of  ‘water’ causes problems. Recent 
reporting notes that between 1 and 74 days 
of  diluted sewage was discharged into rivers. 
There has been successive failure to improve 
the infrastructure and one of  the solutions 
would be putting in bigger pipes.

 We can help the river clean and water 
quality as good as possible – don’t drop litter, 
choose eco-friendly detergents, use water 
wisely, checking mis-connections, leaks and 
septic tanks: and remember the three Ps in 
toilets – pee, poo and paper only.

 So – how clean is our river? There isn’t a 
definitive answer but the River Frome is not 
that bad. 

 The next meeting of  Corsley WI will 
be on 9th May in the Reading Room and 
the talk is on the charity Riding for the 
Disabled. Guests are welcome to join us 
(£3). For more information please contact 
Alice on either 07989 339632 or by email 
alicecambridge40@gmail.com

Your Fayre needs you!
Fancy helping us put on the Fayre this year?

We need marshalls for the car park and in and around the Fayre, help with taking payments at 
the gate, putting it all up before the big day and taking it all day the following day.

If you could give us an hour (or more, if you fancy it!), we’d love to have you on board.
Get in touch with us at help@corsleyfayre.org.uk



 

Your local physio in 
Corsley Heath. 

 

07711256662 

physio@jesschurch.co.uk 

www.jessicachurchphysio.co.uk 

 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 

Do you need 
a Plumber? 

c 

Paul Antell Plumbing  
 

07890 366832  
01373 467427 

 
Professional, Friendly, Reliable & Local 

www.paulantellplumbing.com 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Call 
 

Do you need a
plumber?  Call...

Paul Antell Plumbing
07890 366832
01373 467427

Professional, reliable, friendly and local
paulantellplumbing@talktalk.net
www.paulantellplumbing.co.uk

Pre-school

Li
ttl

e Cuckoo’s

Lyes Green, Corsley, BA12 7QH
Corsley village pre-school, set in the heart of our 
beautiful countryside with a vast outdoor space. 

Dedicated for children aged 2-5 years 

Monday-Friday during term time

OFSTED rating ‘Outstanding’ February 2023!

Government funding for eligible 2, 3 & 4 years 

Please contact Hayley McMahon or 
Sam Keller on 07925 549763

fi nd us on Facebook or visit www.littlecuckoos.co.uk
Registered Charity Number 1064800

Little Cuckoo’s Pre-School



Seasoned Logs
Hardwood, softwood, barn dried, kiln dried

Kindling and stacking service
All with free local delivery 

Tel/text Garry on 07801 179917

Standard load £160 for 1.6m3 or 700kg

All our timber is ethically sourced from local woodland  
and is fully seasoned before delivery

Please check out

“woodlandworks”
on Facebook or Instagram

Fully insured and highly trained

For the professional treatment of:
Corns  .  Callus  .  Cracked Heels 
Athletes Foot  .  Fungal Infections 
Thickened Nails  .  In-growing Nails 
Diabetic Foot Care  .  Verrucas 
Nail Cutting  .  Nail Reconstruction   

Contact Sharon on  
01373 836734 or 07728 200402

Clinic appointments at  
12 Sunny Hill, Nunney, BA11 4ND

Home visits also available

Sharon’s Foot Clinic
SAC Dip FHPT SAC Dip FHPP
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Wonderful Walks
A Saturday walk

Warminster’s bus service 24 stops at the Clock 
Tower on Fisherton Street, going into the 
city, but on Saturdays the United Reformed 
Church opposite is open, with facilities and 
a coff ee morning, complete with hot snacks 
and cold.  I can’t resist!  If  you’re driving to 
Salisbury, park in the cattle market and walk 
along the riverside path to Fisherton Mill, 
then through to Fisherton Street for your 
elevens.

Afterwards, walk left, back to Fisherton 
Mill, cross the footbridge and walk on to the 
wider library footbridge.  Use that and you’ll 
be outside the library, facing the Market 
Square.  Take the fi rst crossing here and 
turn left for the second one.  You’re now by 
Timpson’s repair shop, with its neat red brick 
building above the shop frontage.  Veer left 
then ahead, into Castle Street, fi nding the 
fi rst turning right, into Chipper Street; go that 
way.  On the left side of  the road, there’s an 

impressive stone building (dated 1913) and its 
entrance, stating ‘Public Library’ above the 
doorway.  I crossed to take a photo and stayed 
on that side, where two young ladies sitting on 
the doorstep agreed to be in my photo!

impressive stone building (dated 1913) and its 

Library

Fisherton Mill
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You’ll reach crossroads next, with a lovely 
red-brick building dated 1935, ahead on your 
right.  Go straight on into Salt Lane, with this 
building away to your right and you’ll soon 
see a wooden door there, with the words Fire 
Station!  The whole building was possibly 
the city fire station in 1935, because there 
are three huge ‘windows’ that may once have 
been fire-equipment exits.  Walk 
on and your next delight will be 
the Pheasant Inn, established 1435.  
There’s another crossroads here 
and once you’ve crossed to walk 
ahead, look back to the main façade 
of  the Pheasant Inn.  There’s a car 
park next, but on your right will 
be ’Salisbury Steam Laundry’, the 
words writ large in ‘gold’ on olive-
green Victorian tiles.  At the next 
crossroads go ahead, still on Salt 
Lane, with the Five Bells pub on the 
far corner.

You’re now climbing slowly 
uphill, towards a grassy area with 
trees.  This is Greencroft Open 
Space, common land from the 
early days of  Salisbury in the 13th 

century; locals grazed 
their animals here, 
especially sheep, because 
this part of  Wiltshire was 
given over to sheep-
rearing and woollen 
cloth production, then.  
In the 1500s, the local 
corporation took over 
Greencroft; it was used 
for executions and the 
burial of  plague victims, 
1627.  Greencroft was 
the site of  ‘Swing Riots’ 
against high grain 
prices, caused by the 
Corn Laws in 1830; 150 
arrested men from all 

over Wiltshire were charged, found guilty and 
transported to the colonies.  The trees gracing 
Greencroft may date to Queen Victoria’s 
Diamond Jubilee in 1897.  If  the sun’s shining, 
relax and enjoy the setting, looking left to 
an elegant Georgian, red-brick edifice in the 
distance, with carved stone urns adorning the 
roof.  When you’re ready, head that way and, 

The Pheasant Inn
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once across the road, stand beside the lonely 
stone porchway and look back to the opposite 
side of  the road.  The exquisite cream 
building there is Vanner’s Chequer, the home 
of  Richard Vanner, a tailor here in 1667.

Climb Bourne Hill, where the red-brick 
building is Wiltshire Council Offices, with an 
ugly modern Police Station behind; luckily, the 
cop shop is mostly hidden by trees, especially 
in summer!  You’ll 
soon see an unmarked 
entrance on your left 
into more open land – 
go that way; this was 
once part of  Vanner’s 
Chequer, private 
allotments and gardens 
for local residents.  A 
couple I met here 
showed me a Spindle-
wood tree, an essential 
plant in an area used 
for the woollen trade, 
during tailor Richard 
Vanner’s time and after.  
Follow the narrow path 
going right, which 
leads through an old, 

isolated four-sided archway 
and between various trees 
and bushes.  Eventually, 
you’ll emerge onto a road 
leading downhill left, past 
another entrance to the 
Wiltshire Council offices 
and into St. Edmund’s 
churchyard, which is part 
of  Salisbury Art Centre.  
Walk diagonally right on the 
narrow path through the 
churchyard and you’ll be 
back on Castle Street.

Turn right, keep walking 
and you’ll pass Hussey’s 
Almshouses, built 1794 and 

rebuilt 1875.  William Hussey was born in 
1724 and was the local Independent MP for 
nearly 48 years; he died in 1813.  Cross Castle 
Street near Tesco, walk on to Timpson’s 
corner shop, turn left and along this row 
of  buildings is Bradbeer’s, trading where 
Debenham’s store was.  Why not head for the 
first floor, where the facilities and restaurant 
are, before returning to your car..?

Vanners’ Chequer

Wiltshire Council offices



JOHN E S JONES
& SON LTD

  GENERAL 
  BUILDER

Carpentry, painting and 
decorating, extensions, uPVC, 

facias and gutters, fencing, 
decking and patios

Please call
01373 832600
07795 177920
07810 646335

Chapmanslade Motor Services
Vehicle repair
and servicing

Brake 
specialist

Batteries
Exhausts

Tyres

MOT preparation 
and repairs

Quality service at competitive rates

FREE ~ wheel balancing and tracking with new tyres
FREE ~ courtesy car

Electronic diagnostics available – most makes covered

Green Farm Industrial Estate, Chapmanslade 01373 832188 or 07711 256927



Rose Knight
Dog and cat 

minding service

01373 464904   
07773 435254

knight_rosemary@sky.com

Wren House
Residence for the retired and elderly

Wren House in Warminster is a long-established, elegant retirement home, 
specialising in individual care in gracious surroundings. Having just thirteen rooms, each with a 

private bathroom, we are able to o� er the ambience of a family home, together with caring sta�  and 
the facilities to enable our residents to enjoy their later years with dignity.

Wren House serves fresh, locally-sourced, home-cooked food. Residents enjoy a varied activity 
programme which includes a gardening club and our own choir.

Mrs Ellie Simmonds 
Wren House Ltd, 32 Vicarage Street, Warminster, BA12 8JF

Telephone 01985 212578
wrenhousewarminster@hotmail.com                              www.wrenhousewarminster.co.uk

M W Garden Services
20+ years experience

A tailor made service for all
types of garden maintenance

Insured and CBI’s checked

mark22.weaver@mypostoffice.co.uk
Telephone 01373 832854

Mobile 07921 818452

01985 841461 or 07775 755981
FOR SERVICING AND BREAKDOWN 

OF OIL BOILERS

also AGA and RAYBURN

Competitive rates

Friendly, helpful and effi cient

Call now for a quote

Chloe Coulson

representative in Warminster and Corsley
Please text me on 07591 080237 

if you are interested
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Whitbourne Chapel

The Repair Shop
One of  my favourite television programmes 
is the BBC series ‘The Repair Shop’. It is 
not necessarily the item brought in for repair 
or refurbishment that interests me, but the 
story behind it. I remember the many vases 
in numerous pieces which Kirsten, one of  the 
crafts people, painfully put back together with 
meticulous professional skill, which often look 
new afterwards. Or Will, the carpenter, with 
that old writing desk, worm-ridden 
and bashed about. Or Steve, 
dealing with the precision of  
countless clocks and wind-
up toys, so skilfully and 
fi ddly giving them all new 
life. They are amazing 
crafts-people, doing 
such amazing work. The 
value is not necessarily 
in the item itself, but in 
the memories people can 
relive; of  loved ones, often 
passed away, or a memory of  
better days for one still alive. The 
programme can bring back memories 
for us and we can empathise with those who 
have brought the various items in. It can be 
a very emotionally charged series, and you 
would not be considered foolish for shedding a 
tear or two.

 We live in a world that is broken, but 
repairing this brokenness is beyond the skills 
of  the Repair Shop team. The problem with 
our world is the presence of  sin in the 

hearts of  people, leading to the corrosive 
fractured society we live in. We live in an age 
of  increased wickedness, and the leaders and 
authorities of  today do not have any answers 
on how to repair the damage. Man, and the 
nations of  the world, live in opposition to the 
commands and statutes of  our creator God. 
We want to control and live our own lives, 
our way, or “My Way” as Frank Sinatra sang. 

Instead of  loving God and loving 
our neighbour as ourselves, we 

make idols of  created things 
including ourselves; God, is 

not in our thoughts.
The Lord Jesus Christ 

came into the world to 
save sinners. He died on 
the cross at Calvary that 
we might have new lives, 

not repaired ones. In 2 
Corinthians 5:17, we read, 

“Therefore if  any man be 
in Christ, he is a new creature, 

old things are passed away, behold 
all things are become new.” Jesus, 

speaking to the Pharisee Nicodemus said, 
“You must be born again.” No Repair Shop 
fi x here! Christ’s sacrifi ce on the cross has 
paid the price for our sins and restored our 
way back to God, and everyone that repents 
of  their sins and believes, will be given new, 
eternal lives.

Adrian Henson
Chapel Member

“You must be born again.”
John, 3:7

new afterwards. Or Will, the carpenter, with 
that old writing desk, worm-ridden 
and bashed about. Or Steve, 
dealing with the precision of  
countless clocks and wind-

fi ddly giving them all new 

relive; of  loved ones, often 
passed away, or a memory of  
better days for one still alive. The 
programme can bring back memories 

our way, or “My Way” as Frank Sinatra sang. 
Instead of  loving God and loving 

our neighbour as ourselves, we 
make idols of  created things 

including ourselves; God, is 
not in our thoughts.

came into the world to 

we might have new lives, 
not repaired ones. In 2 

Corinthians 5:17, we read, 
“Therefore if  any man be 

in Christ, he is a new creature, 
old things are passed away, behold 

all things are become new.” Jesus, 

Please remember:
 If  you need help or simply someone to talk to, ring 07980 013685 and we’ll do our best 

to help you.  Otherwise, visit our website www.whitbournechapel.org.uk 
or google ‘Whitbourne Baptist Chapel’.



White Horse 
Windows Ltd
Windows, Doors,  

Conservatories and more...
Local company, exceptional standards

10 year guarantee

CERTASS Registered
For a free quotation contact Ryan on

07909 441442 or 01373 302594
ryan@whitehorsewindows.com

Windows   Fascia & Guttering
Doors   Conservatories

KB Landscape
30 years in landscaping

Phone

01373 832371
Mobile

07951 297173

Landscaping
Patios and paths

Turfing and seeding
Brick and stone walling

Decking and pergolas
Block paving

Gravel drives
Pond work

Fencing
Kevin Brixey - for quality and experience
5 Red Cottages   Corsley   Warminster   Wiltshire   BA12 7PS



The Bridge May 2024  |  37www.corsleyandthebridge.co.uk

Take on a brilliant pyjama-themed charity 
night walk in Bath!

Dorothy House is looking for fabulous 
people to take on a night of  walking, talking 
and dancing in Bath on Saturday 15 June.

Event highlights include a free drink 
upon arrival, numerous stalls including an 
environmentally friendly face paint bar and 
a photo booth, a fully marshalled 5K or 10K 
walk, and finally a DJ bringing in the party 
vibes!

The Midnight Walk is for anyone aged 
12+ and starts at the Bath Pavilion. Arrival 
is from 9 pm, with time to 
enjoy drinks, food, fun and 
funky warm-up with Cheryl 
Sprinkler from Mojo Moves. 
This year, there’ll be both 
the usual 5K walk, as well 
as a brand new 10K route 
for those looking to push 
themselves! The 10K walkers 
will set off at 10 pm, followed by the 5K 
walkers heading out at 11p m, enjoying the 
sights of  Bath on a wonderful summer night.

This year’s theme is all about pyjamas – it 
will be the biggest PJ party in town! The 
Hospice is looking for people to get into 
the bedtime spirit by snuggling into their 
own pyjamas, onesies or dressing gowns. 
Alternatively, walkers are encouraged to 
upcycle some gorgeous nightwear from one of  
our Dorothy House shops!

All the walkers will be back at Bath 
Pavilion around midnight where everyone 
will continue to celebrate with the legendry 
slumber party! Celebrations at the Pavilion 
will finish at 1.30 am.

Every penny raised from the Midnight Walk 
will help fund the Dorothy House “Hospice 
at Home” service. Dorothy House is asking 
each walker to aim to raise a minimum of  
£50, which could fund two hours of  overnight 
care, provided by one of  the charity’s 
compassionate, skilled and experienced 
Hospice at Home carers.

Kerry Evans is taking 
part in the Midnight Walk. 
Dorothy House looked after 
her step dad Kevin and she 
says;

“We will be forever grateful 
to all the staff at Dorothy 
House who contributed to 
looking after Kevin and us 

as a family. For the amazing and tender care 
and the time and effort they gave to Kevin 
to ensure his time at Dorothy House was as 
wonderful as it could be. The laughs they 
provided to keep us all smiling and even to the 
tears they shared with us after he took his last 
breath. Nothing was ever too much trouble.”

Sign up for just £20 today at 
www.dorothyhouse.org.uk/

Join the night of  celebration for an amazing 
cause!

Walking, talking and dancing for charity

charity event

Dorothy House

Night Walk in Bath
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As I write this letter to you in mid April, my 
neighbour who records the rainfall on a daily 
basis regularly at 9 each morning has given 
me the March recording. In March 2024 he 
recorded 131mm – yet another wet miserable 
month (which has continued into April).

By the second week of  April, the milking 
cows were out grazing during the daytime, 
much to the detriment of  the grass fields, 
which may have to be replanted with grass 
or winter root crop because of  the damage 
done to the ground during the heavy storms 
when cattle crowd together for shelter. The 
cows are still being kept in the warm, covered 
yard at night time. Hopefully the weather will 
improve soon as first-cut silage making should 
commence in early May.

Young lambs do not like being outside in 
this wet, cold weather, they will creep under 
hedges and any cover and, unless the mother 
ewe is diligent, the lamb will die within hours 
from lack of  milk and chill. If  you do see 
a lone lamb looking poorly, do contact the 
shepherd/farmer. Unlike lambs, wild animals 
such as deer or hare must be left alone as 
their mothers will return to their young quite 
naturally.

By the 10th of  April I was aware that 
my robin had hatched two young in my 
newspaper box and, when leaving the nest, 
was being very careful not to attract the 
attention of  people and the local cat. A week 
later and all is well and no doubt they will 
have flown the nest in the next few days.

On 12th April I saw my first swallows and 
look forward to seeing the migrating birds 
returning. Some, like the house martins, swifts 
and swallows return to the same buildings 
where they were hatched last year.

Let’s hope we hear the sound of  the cuckoo 

this year – usually heard in woodland or forest 
area as they call for their mate. 

The verges and woodland are again covered 
in the blue haze of  bluebells; sadly, our native 
bluebell has been replaced in many areas 
by the Spanish bluebell. The native bluebell 
is quite delicate in appearance and the 
flower head droops, whereas the Spanish is 
a stronger, and a more upright multi-headed 
flower. Soon, the verges will be full of  cow 
parsley and, in some areas, wild garlic grows; 
their leaves make a wonderful garlic butter if  
chopped up finely.

Look out for elderflower growing along 
the footpaths and bridle paths, (where there’s 
no traffic fumes); it makes wonderful non-
alcoholic cordial or ‘champagne’ which will 
grace any summer picnic or dining table.

Most walkers and dog owners are aware 
of  blood sucking insects called ticks, found 
in long grass, please protect yourselves by 
wearing trousers and boots or wellington boots 
while out walking and check your clothes 
when returning home for those nasty little 
creatures. Check your dog too as they cannot 
get rid of  ticks themselves. Ticks can cause 
not only discomfort but serious illness (Lyme 
disease) to humans and dogs.

May is a month when plant fairs, open 
gardens and agricultural shows abound. It’s a 
great time to get out to support charities, meet 
up with like-minded people and enjoy seeing 
some of  the best exhibits that the countryside 
provides.Our local churches has a Rogation 
Service on a farm on 5th May, open garden 
and fair and plant sale on 18th May and, of  
course, The Bath and West Show at Shepton 
Mallet at the end of  the month.

Judith Helliar

out and aboutA view from over the hedge... 

Countryside Matters
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Chairman, Hugh Deed, reports on the latest happenings at the hall

community news

Corsley Reading Room

Your ‘village hall’

Coffee Mornings
Tuesday 7th May and every first Tuesday of  
the month (10 am to 12 noon). Please come 
and join us and meet others, pick up the local 
gossip or just put the world to rights!

Corsley Film Club
This being progressed – read more about it on 
our website.

Corsley History Day
Saturday 6th July  – see page 17 in this edition 
of  The Bridge for this planned event featuring 
historical photos, a talk, and, we hope, an 
opportunity to see the Maud Davies film 
(Death of  a Sociologist), or see the website for 
more info.

Land adjacent to the Reading Room
Readers will know we had obtained a 
generous offer from Longleat for us to use 
part of  the field adjacent to the RR. Sadly 
however, the trustees feel that the legal costs 
involved, plus setup and then on-going 
maintenance mean this is not something we 
can go ahead with especially when set against 
other more pressing needs of  the RR.

Electricity prices
There will be a 26% drop in the unit rate 
charged to the RR users following a new 

contract with Octopus effective for 12 months 
from 1st June. 

Booking the hall
Please use the website form or email 
crrbookings@gmail.com. Corsley residents get 
a discount on our published prices! So please 
do use the hall. Jamie and Charlie Owen are 
keen to help with your booking.

See website www.corsleyreadingroom.org.uk 
for up-to-date information and more. 

Hugh Deed
Chairman of  Management Committee 
Chairman@corsleyreadingroom.org.uk

01373 832897

Trustees
Hugh Deed, Chris de Groot, Claire Firman-Ford, Liz Garrett, Caroline Hutton 

Jackie Jasper, Mark Richards (Jamie and Charlie Owen look after bookings)

We continue to seek people to join 
the trustee team running the hall
Specifically, we need a treasurer, this is not 
an onerous task, but it is vital. It is probably 
less complex than managing an average 
household account and less transactions! 
Please consider taking this on.

There is also a need for someone to 
succeed the current chairman.

Please do contact me or any of  the 
trustees if  you are interested in joining the 
team and keep the RR running for the 
benefit of  all villagers.
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Answers to Bob’s Bafflers
1	 Gin
2	 Squirrel
3 	 Asia (in China and Mongolia)
4	 Flax
5	 Palladium
6	 Elephant
7	 Agatha Christie (Mary was her 

middle name and Westmacott was 
the name of  distant relatives)

8	 Stonehenge
9	 Poplar 
10	 Delaware
11	 Savile Row
12 	 House sparrow	

Small ads
£1 for EACH item for sale or wanted (cash only please) - at one of  the two drop-off locations)

Please note: no cash, no advert!

Local organisation adverts
£2.50 per month for a small boxed advert or £8 for a full page. Full page adverts are allocated 
depending on space available and cannot be guaranteed. All monies must be at one of  the two 

drop-off locations (Barters Plant Centre or Acres Supply Garden Centre) by 4pm on the 19th of  
the month. Please note: no cash, no advert!

Trade advertising
Annual trade advertisements (12 issues, when space is available

	 1 space	 (69mm wide x 33mm high)	 £24
	 2 spaces 	 (69mm wide x 66mm high)	 £47
	 3 spaces 	 (quarter page - 69mm wide x 100mm high) 	 £68
	 4 spaces 	 (138mm wide x 66mm high)	 £85
	 6 spaces 	 (half  page - 138mm wide x 100mm high)	 £120

Trade advertisement material should be supplied in print-ready format,  
to the chosen standard size and correct shape.

For trade advertising enquiries, please contact David James (Trade advert coordinator/Treasurer) 
at either thebridge832@gmail.com or 01373 832443.





Bedding plants, PotsBedding plants, PotsBedding plants, PotsBedding plants, PotsBedding plants, PotsBedding plants, Pots
& Hanging baskets& Hanging baskets& Hanging baskets
available now...available now...available now...available now...available now...available now...

01373 832591
www.acressupply.com
info@acressupply.com

Acres Supply
Corsley

BA12 7PP

Your local, independent 
garden and aquatic centre

Open 7 days a week

Gravel
Topsoil

Turf
Sleepers

3 x 60L 
Compost

£15


